
 
GRAND JUNCTION PLANNING COMMISSION 

January 12, 2016 MINUTES 
6:03 p.m. to 7:08 p.m. 

 
The meeting of the Planning Commission was called to order at 6:03 p.m. by Chairman 
Christian Reece.  The public hearing was held in the City Hall Auditorium located at 250 
N. 5th Street, Grand Junction, Colorado. 
 
Also in attendance representing the City Planning Commission were Ebe Eslami (Vice-
Chairman), Kathy Deppe, George Gatseos, Aaron Miller and Bill Wade. 
 
In attendance, representing the City’s Administration Department - Community 
Development, were Greg Moberg, (Development Services Manager), Brian Rusche 
(Senior Planner) and Senta Costello (Senior Planner) and Lori Bowers (Senior Planner). 
 
Also present was Jamie Beard (Assistant City Attorney). 
 
Lydia Reynolds was present to record the minutes. 
 
There were 8 citizens in attendance during the hearing. 
 
Announcements, Presentations And/or Visitors 
 
There were no announcements, presentations and/or visitors. 
 
Consent Agenda 
 
1. Minutes of Previous Meetings 
 
Action:  Approve the minutes from the October 13, 2015 Planning Commission Meeting. 
 
2. Grand Junction Skilled Nursing Facility – CUP 
 [File # CUP – 2015-477] 
 

Approval of a Conditional Use Permit for a Physical Rehabilitation – Residential 
Facility. 
 
Action: Approval or denial of CUP 
 
Applicant:  West of the Rockies, LLC 
 Jay Moss, Owner 
Location: 606 E. Foresight Circle 
Staff presentation: Senta Costello, Senior Planner 
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3. Amendment to 21.02.110 & 21.06.070 of the Zoning and Development Code 
 [File # ZCA-2015-421] 

 
Request to amend the Grand Junction Municipal Code, Section 21.02.110 
Conditional Use Permit (CUP) and Section 21.06.070(g)(5) Planning Developments 
and Conditional Uses. 
 
Action:  Recommendation to City Council 
 
Applicant: City of Grand Junction 
Location: Citywide 
Staff presentation: Lori Bowers, Senior Planner 

 
Chairman Reece briefly explained the Consent Agenda and invited the public, Planning 
Commissioners and staff to speak if they wanted an item pulled for a full hearing. 
 
With no amendments to the Consent Agenda, Chairman Reece called for a motion. 
 
MOTION: (Commissioner Wade) “Madam Chairman, I move that we accept the 
Consent Agenda as presented by the Commission.” 
 
Commissioner Deppe seconded the motion.  A vote was called and the motion passed 
unanimously by a vote of 6-0. 

 
***INDIVIDUAL CONSIDERATION*** 

 
Greg Moberg (Development Services Supervisor) requested that the Planning 
Commission table item number 6 (six) to January 26, 2016.  Mr. Moberg explained that 
this item is the Christian Living Service, Outline Development Plan. 
 
Chairman Reece asked for a motion to table the item to a future meeting. 
 
MOTION: (Commissioner Wade)  “Madam Chairman, I so move” 
 
Commissioner Gatseos seconded the motion.  A vote was called and the motion passed 
unanimously by a vote of 6-0. 
 
4. Fox Meadows Zone of Annexation, Located at 3175 D ½ Road 
 [File ANX-2015-455] 

 
Request to zone 8.309 acres from County RSF-R (Residential Single-Family Rural) 
to a City R-5 (Residential 5 du/ac) zone district. 
 
Action:  Recommendation to City Council 
 
Applicant:  Grand Junction Real Estate Investments, LLC 
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Staff Presentation:  Brian Rusche, Senior Planner 
 

Brian Rusche, (Senior Planner) explained that the Fox Meadows Annexation is a two-
part Annexation in the Pear Park Neighborhood.  Annexation number 1 (one) is right-of-
way within D ½ Road and Annexation number 2 (two) is one parcel, approximately 
8.039 acres.  Mr. Rusche noted the property owner has requested annexation into the 
City with a zoning of R-5 (Residential 5 du/ac) to facilitate the development of this 
parcel. 
 
Mr. Rusche pointed out that the property is currently agriculture and includes a single 
family home.  Neighboring uses includes agriculture and residential uses.  The Future 
Land Use Map in the Comprehensive Plan, shows this area as Residential-Medium with 
a density range of 4-8 dwelling units per acre.  This designation is consistent with the 
Pear Park Neighborhood Plan. 
 
Mr. Rusche stated that the proposed zoning of R-5 is consistent with the zoning and/or 
density of existing neighboring residential subdivisions which are already in the City 
limits.  Mr. Rusche pointed out that is also consistent with the Dove Creek subdivision 
which is in Mesa County.  Mr. Rusche noted that properties east of the proposed 
annexation are located outside the Persigo Agreement boundary. 
 
Findings of Facts and Conclusions 
 
Mr. Rusche stated that after reviewing the Fox Meadows Zone of Annexation, it is his 
professional opinion that the proposed annexation is consistent with the goals and 
policies of the Comprehensive Plan, and meets the majority of the review criteria of the 
Grand Junction Municipal Code as outlined in his staff report. 
 
Chairman Reece asked the Planning Commission if they had questions for staff at this 
time.  With no questions presented, Chairman Reece asked if there was a presentation 
from the petitioner. 
 
Mr. Rusche stated that the petitioner was present and was available for comment. 
 
Steve Voytilla, Grand Junction Real Estate Investments LLC, stated that he is the 
petitioner for this annexation and he believes there is a big demand for buildable lots. 
 
Chairman Reece asked the Planning Commission if they had questions for the applicant 
at this time.  With no questions for the applicant, Chairman Reece stated that she would 
like to open the meeting for public comments. 
 
Public Comment 
 
Chairman Reece opened the meeting for the public comment portion and asked for 
anyone in favor of the project to line up at the podium.  Having no one respond, 
Chairman Reece asked for those against the proposal to sign in and speak. 
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Karl Antunes, 3169 D ½ Road, stated that he had no problem with developing the land, 
however he is not in favor of the annexation.  Mr. Antunes held up several papers and 
stated that he had a petition signed by neighbors that are against the annexation.  Mr. 
Antunes stated that he feel they are fast tracking the proposal for some reason. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that he received a notification card that indicated he only had until 
November 13th to have his questions answered.  Mr. Antunes recalled a conversation 
with Mr. Rusche who stated that the cards were mailed out late.  Mr. Antunes stated 
that when he explained to Mr. Rusche that the City was closed on November 11th, 
Veterans Day, therefore he only had two days to ask questions and have them 
answered, Mr. Rusche reassured him they would extend the date to receive comments. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that he went back to the Planning office and requested to get the 
extension in writing, however he was told Mr. Rusche had gone home early that day.  
Mr. Antunes stated that he expressed his concern about not having a paper trail, and 
the person he spoke with said that he knew it was all moving too fast.  Mr. Antunes 
stated that he wanted to know why. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that the people who he has talked to around that property do not 
want to be a part of the City.  Mr. Antunes said he was tied into the city sewer.  He also 
stated that Chatfield ll subdivision is directly across from his driveway and is in the 
County, but has city sewer as well.  Mr. Antunes stated that the proposed property has 
sewer going to it already, so they only need to extend the line therefore there is no need 
for annexation.  He did not see why there is a need to annex this property when there 
are 37 surrounding homeowners who have expressed they do not want to be annexed 
into the City. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that he felt there is no benefit to being in the City other than an 
increase in property taxes and the County doesn’t drop any of their taxes when property 
is annexed.  He felt the County does not fight to keep you in the County because they 
get the same amount of taxes and don’t have to provide services. 
 
Mr. Antunes expressed concern that the developer has a picture of his property where 
two lots are plotted out when he was never approached about that.  He stated that it 
had nothing to do with the proposed development.  Mr. Antunes asked if the City is 
requesting that, shouldn’t they have to buy his property before they start planning on 
what is going to be done with his property. 
 
Commissioner Eslami requested that staff back up the presentation slides to display the 
proposed development map.  Mr. Antunes stated his property was the large parcel just 
to the west of the proposal.  He stated that there are two different variations with two 
dead end streets that abut his east property line. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that they already have his property planned out and one of the plans 
is to have a cul-de-sac down on the end with 4 (four) City lots.  A second plan has a 
straight road coming in off the back, with 3 (three) lots and then a road going north to D 
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½ Rd with no access to D ½ Rd.  He stated that they said it could be multifamily to the 
North, so basically it would be 7 houses, or two multifamily on the street. 
 
Mr. Antunes again expressed concern that his property was being planned for possible 
future development when he owns it.  Mr. Antunes stated that the people who signed 
his petition and don’t like the City, moved to the County for a reason.  Mr. Antunes 
stated that regarding the Persigo Wastewater agreement, the City Charter on page 27, 
Article 12, Department of Water and Sewer, number 4 (four) states “all consumers of 
water for domestic use outside of the City limits shall pay not more than double the 
rates, so established and fixed” so they can offer the City water and sewer, that’s what 
the Charter does, gives the City power.  Mr. Antunes stated that his property, Chatfield 
II Subdivision to the north and Dove Creek to the west are all in the County and have 
City sewer, so annexation of the proposed property is not necessary for development. 
 
Chairman Reece asked the Commissioners if there were any questions.  Commissioner 
Eslami asked Mr. Antunes if they were encroaching on his property.  Mr. Antunes 
replied that they are not encroaching, but questioned why there are showing 
development on his property.  Commissioner Eslami stated that they cannot encroach 
on his property, but they can do what they want with their own property with approval. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that his second question was regarding his irrigation.  He stated that 
the Planning Commission, when developing the property to the west, was requiring a 
pipe because his return irrigation was across the top of the property, just behind his 
fence.  He stated that the developer was going to put in a pipe and bring it to the return 
ditch which used to be behind that property.  Mr. Antunes stated that while he was at 
work, they came in and V-ditched across the back of his property and just dumped it 
onto where they are going to annex now.  Mr. Antunes said he went to the meeting and 
said they needed to get it into a pipe that would go across everyone’s backyard, all 
along the west side of the proposed annexation property.  Mr. Antunes wants to be 
assured that the pipe is in before the sale of homes, because the Planning Commission 
said they would do that with the property to the west, but they never did.  He stated they 
trespassed and V-ditched and that was it.  Mr. Antunes stated that they will have to fill 
some of that in, and he wants to know where his irrigation will be going now and wants 
a guarantee that someone is going to put a pipe in and get the irrigation down to the 
return. 
 
Commissioner Wade asked Mr. Antunes that when he said the Planning Commission 
said they were going to put a pipe across.…Mr. Antunes clarified that the Developer 
said he was going to, however the Planning Commission approved it as well as City 
Council. 
 
Mr. Antunes stated that when he complained to the Planning Department that the pipe 
didn’t get put in, they basically said “oh well”.  Mr. Antunes stated that he wants a future 
pipe in writing. 
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Mr. Antunes stated that his zoning used to be Agriculture.  When he received a green 
card regarding one of the developments, he was told at the Planning Department that it 
doesn’t concern him. Mr. Antunes said they changed his zoning and when he realized it 
and went to the Planning Department, they said “sorry, why didn’t you come down when 
we had the meetings?”  Mr. Antunes stated that it does concern him and feels they had 
lied to him and he no longer has trust. 
 
Commissioner Gatseos noted that Mr. Antunes was the only one in opposition to the 
proposed annexation.  Mr. Antunes stated that there were 37 people on a petition that 
opposed it, and the point of getting their names was so they didn’t all need to attend the 
meeting.  Commissioner Gatseos stated that he wanted to understand clearly what Mr. 
Antunes concerns are and that he cares about Mr. Antunes concerns as well as proper 
process.  Commissioner Gatseos stated that Mr. Antunes covered a lot of issues, and 
would like Mr. Antunes to list in priority, what his concerns are.  Mr. Antunes referred to 
a video tape of a City Attorney lying to him regarding a different matter.  Mr. Antunes 
stated that the law says there has to be a meeting, but the law doesn’t say you have to 
listen to them. 
 
Commissioner Gatseos stated that he understands Mr. Antunes is unhappy with the 
City and asked if there are other reasons.  Mr. Antunes explained that he feels there is 
no need to annex since the property already has City sewer. 
 
Commissioner Eslami stated that there are other services the development can get from 
the City such as Police protection.  Mr. Antunes stated that he lives there and they 
already have County, State and City police in the area writing tickets.  He also noted a 
drunk driver had hit a piece of his equipment and he has yet to be contacted about it. 
 
Commissioner Deppe wished to confirm that one of his concerns is the irrigation.  Mr. 
Antunes restated that he wants a pipe to go in with any new development. 
 
Chairman Reece asked the petitioner for a rebuttal. 
 
Applicant Rebuttal 
 
Mr. Voytilla stated that he was not the developer who created a V-ditch on Mr. Antunes 
property and has never been on that property.  Mr. Voytilla added that the developer Mr. 
Antunes would be referring to was the one who developed the Dove Creek property to 
the West.  Mr. Voytilla stated that Mr. Antunes believes that this annexation will annex 
him into the City.  Mr. Voytilla clarified that his development company is only interested 
in annexing their own parcel, as required by the City, in order to proceed with the 
development of it.  Mr. Voytilla stated that he assumes he will need to pipe the irrigation 
between his property and Mr. Antunes property and he will comply if it is required. 
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Questions for Staff 
 
Commissioner Wade asked Mr. Rusche if the petitioner requested the annexation 
because they wanted to be part of the City.  Mr. Rusche confirmed that it is a voluntary 
petition, and wished to remind the Commission that the proposal is for the Zone of 
Annexation which is a component of the annexation and ultimately will be forwarded to 
the City Council.  Commissioner Wade noted that development of the property is not the 
current proposal. 
 
Commissioner Eslami asked if this is approved, would they be most likely next be 
looking at development.  Mr. Rusche stated that if the property is annexed into the City, 
and if the requested zoning is approved by the City Council, then any development 
proposals would be evaluated against that zone district.  Mr. Rusche clarified that the 
evaluation would include items such as lot size as well as related infrastructure, 
extension of the sewer, access and irrigation as well as any clean-up items that need to 
be addressed.  Mr. Rusche explained that the City would address impact on 
neighboring properties regardless of whether those properties are in the City or not. 
 
Commissioner Eslami inquired if the City would ask for an easement, on the 
neighboring property for example, to put an irrigation pipe in if that was needed.  Mr. 
Rusche stated that there are easements or other options that could address the 
conveyance of water.  Mr. Rusche reminded the Commission that subdivisions are an 
administrative process under the Code.  Should the Planning Commission chose to 
forward a recommendation of this zoning and the City Council chooses to approve, all 
the remaining work with the developer will be done at an administrative level.  Mr. 
Rusche stated that there are processes in place that would allow a citizen to appeal 
decisions of the staff. 
 
Commissioner Gatseos asked Mr. Rusche to point out the exact area that is the 
proposed property for annexation.  Mr. Rusche pointed to the map and described the 
boundaries of the parcel.  Commissioner Gatseos asked if the properties east of the 
proposed annexation were in the City.  Mr. Rusche stated that those parcels are in the 
County and the eastern property line is actually the boundary line of the Persigo 
Agreement. 
 
Commissioner Deppe asked why the neighboring property owner did not realize that he 
was not part of the annexation if he has been down to the Planning Department several 
times.  Mr. Rusche stated that the gentleman would be the one that could clarify that.  
Mr. Rusche stated that the dates on the cards that are sent out are established when 
the initial review process is started and that they are a courtesy card.  Subsequent to 
that, another postcard is sent to notify area property owners of the Planning 
Commission meeting.  With respect to the actual zoning of the subject property, (Fox 
Meadows) the County Zoning is currently RSF-R (Single Family Rural) which is the 
same as Mr. Antunes neighboring property to the west. 
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Commissioner Deppe asked if Mr. Antunes chose to develop his property in the future, 
would he have the option to annex or would he be forced to annex into the City at that 
time.  Mr. Rusche stated that the structure of the Persigo Agreement indicates that 
annexation is necessary and good for the development of the community.  Mr. Rusche 
explained that the trigger for that is subdivisions of more than one lot.  That 
determination would need to be made at the time he proposed to do something with the 
property.  Mr. Rusche stated that annexation is not automatic and that there is a 
process in State law that addresses annexations, and that the City and the County have 
an agreement as to how they would like to see that process go. 
 
Commissioner Gatseos noted that the final say for annexation is City Council.  Mr. 
Rusche confirmed that. 
 
With no further questions, Chairman Reece closed the public hearing portion of item 
number 4 (four) and asked for a Motion. 
 
MOTION: (Commissioner Wade) “Madam Chairman, I move that the Planning 
Commission forward a recommendation to the City Council for approval of the Fox 
Meadows Zone of Annexation, ANX-2015-455.” 
 
Commissioner Eslami seconded the motion.  A vote was called and the motion passed 
by a vote of 5-1. 
 
5. Fox Meadows Access Plan Amendment, Located at 3175 D ½ Road 

 [File #CPA-2015-456] 
 
Request a Comprehensive Plan Amendment to amend the Pear Park Neighborhood 
Plan, an element of the Comprehensive Plan, to revise the access point to D ½ 
Road from property known as Fox Meadows, consisting of 8.309 acres, in a County 
RSF-R (Residential Single-Family Rural) zone district. 
 
Action: Recommendation to City Council 
 
Applicant:  Grand Junction Real Estate Investments LLC 
Staff Presentation:  Brian Rusche, Senior Planner 
 

Staff Presentation 
 
Mr. Rusche explained that this request is a companion request to the previous request 
for the Zone of Annexation to the Fox Meadows property.  This is a request to provide 
direct access to D ½ Road as part of a future subdivision.  The property has an existing 
agricultural access, and a stub street to the south which comes from the Dove Creek 
subdivision to the west. 
 
Mr. Rusche noted that the Comprehensive Plan shows that future residential 
development is expected in this area.  This request has to do with the 2004 Pear Park 
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Transportation and Access Management Plan (TAMP) which is part of the Pear Park 
Neighborhood Plan.  The TAMP became part of the Grand Valley Circulation Plan 
(GVCP) at adoption.  The purpose of the TAMP was to identify intersections and access 
onto major streets within Pear Park, with the goal of maintaining street capacity, 
resulting in a more efficient use of infrastructure. 
 
Mr. Rusche showed on a map how the current access on D1/2 Road from Mr. Antunes 
property lines up with the Chatfield II subdivision.  Upon further review of the proposed 
plan, the Development Engineer noted “The current proposed access configuration in 
the TAMP will work (i.e. meets Minimum TEDS intersection spacing requirements) but 
creates potential overlapping left turn movements in the two way center left turn lane on 
D 1/2 Road.  Moving the proposed access on the south side to approximately the center 
of the 3175 D 1/2 Road property ultimately creates a safer driving situation and allows 
development now without having to partner with the 3169 D 1/2 property.” 
 
Mr. Rusche clarified that this is a request for an amendment to the 2004 Pear Park 
Transportation and Access Management Plan (TAMP) to revise the access point D ½ 
Road east from property known as Fox Meadows, located at 3175 D ½ Road. 
 
Mr. Rusche noted that the Fox Meadows development will be required to provide a stub 
street to 3169 D 1/2 Road.  Mr. Rusche explained that this will not affect Mr. Antunes 
personal driveway or his current access to D ½. 
 
Mr. Rusche concluded that approval of this amendment will provide direct access into a 
future residential subdivision, while eliminating potential overlapping left turn 
movements on D ½ Road, ultimately creating a safer driving situation. 
 
QUESTIONS FOR STAFF 
 
Commissioner Eslami asked if the black arrow on the map represented Mr. Antunes 
access to his property.  Mr. Rusche clarified that the arrow represents the presently 
approved future access point for an entire stretch of road, not just for Mr. Antunes 
property. 
 
Commissioner Eslami asked how Mr. Antunes would be able to access his property if 
the access is moved.  Mr. Rusche explained that Mr. Antunes would be able to maintain 
his existing access to D ½ Rd until such time that development takes place.  Fox 
Meadows will be required to provide a stub street to Mr. Antunes property as part of the 
TAMP plan.  The TAMP plan looks at the entire neighborhood circulation and indicates 
where access should occur. 
 
Commissioner Wade asked Mr. Rusche if the two proposals being considered would 
allow Mr. Antunes to maintain his existing access to his property providing he does not 
choose to develop his property.  Mr. Rusche confirmed that statement. 
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Commissioner Gatseos asked Mr. Rusche what the reasons were to move the Road.  
Mr. Rusche stated that the primary reason to move the access is to improve safety 
along D ½ Road.  Mr. Rusche stated that if the plan was not modified, Fox Meadows 
only access point would be to the south that would not have accessibility to the broader 
street network.  In the 10 years since this plan was adopted, there is a better 
understanding how this area is developing. 
 
Commissioner Gatseos summarized that it is his understanding that moving the access 
is to address development in the larger area and for safety reasons.  Mr. Rusche stated 
that was correct. 
 
Commissioner Deppe asked if the petitioner for both of the requests was the same 
developer.  Mr. Rusche stated that it is the petitioner requesting both items, not City 
initiated, to accomplish their development. 
 
Applicant Comments 
 
Mr. Voytilla wished to clarify that his development proposal will not change Mr. Antunes 
access to his property.  Mr. Voytilla stated that he is required to put in a stub street to 
Mr. Antunes property otherwise that property is not a part of his proposal. 
 
Chairman Reece asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or against 
this item.  With no one wishing to speak, Chairman Reece closed the public hearing 
portion of the discussion. 
 
Chairman Reece called for a motion. 
 
MOTION: (Commissioner Wade) “Madam Chairman, I move that we forward a 
recommendation to City Council for approval of the Fox Meadows Access Plan 
Amendment, located at 3175 D ½ Road file number CPA-2015-456.” 
 
Commissioner Gatseos seconded the motion.  A vote was called and the motion passed 
unanimously by a vote of 6-0. 
 
General Discussion/Other Business 
 
Chairman Reece reminded the Commission that the Christian Living Service, Outline 
Development Plan has been continued and has been rescheduled for January 26, 2016. 
 
Greg Moberg, Development Services Manager, reminded the Commission that there 
will be a workshop on January 21st. 
 
Nonscheduled Citizens and/or Visitors 
 
None 
 
Adjournment 
 
The Planning Commission meeting was adjourned at 7:08 p.m. 
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